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 The Chairman welcomed members to the fourth meeting of the 
Committee and indicated that the Committee would focus its discussion on 
the report prepared by the Government on the conclusions on discussions 
on the concepts and principles relating to universal suffrage. 

Matters arising from the last meeting 

Workshop on the “Review on the Role, Functions and Composition of 
District Councils” Consultation Document

2. In respect of the suggestion made at the last meeting that the 
Secretariat should organise a workshop after the release of the consultation 
document on the review on the role, functions and composition of District 
Councils, the Chairman reported that the Administration had released the 
public consultation document on 27 April.  The Secretariat had distributed 
copies of the consultation document to members on the same day.  The 
Secretariat would organize a workshop on 27 June for members to express 
their views on the consultation document. 

Conclusions on discussions on the concepts and principles relating to 
universal suffrage 

3. As agreed at the last meeting, the Committee should conclude its 
discussions on the concepts and principles relating to universal suffrage at 
this meeting.  The Chairman said that the Committee would discuss the 
paper at the later part of the meeting.   
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Review of the schedule of meetings 

4. A member suggested at the last meeting that the schedule of 
meetings of the Committee should be reviewed to avoid overlapping with 
the meeting dates of the House Committee and the Finance Committee of 
the Legislative Council.  Taking into account the meeting dates of the 
Legislative Council, and having examined the feasibility of revising the 
schedule of meetings, the date of the 7th meeting was changed from 24 
November 2006 to 23 November 2006.  The Chairman said that the 
Secretariat had informed members of the change on 3 April 2006.  

Conclusions on discussions on the concepts and principles relating to 
universal suffrage 

5. The Committee generally agreed to the report prepared by the 
Constitutional Affairs Bureau on the conclusions on discussions on the 
concepts and principles relating to universal suffrage. 

6. Some members put forward the following comments on the report: 

(a) A member opined that constitutional development should have due 
regard to the basic policies of the State regarding Hong Kong, 
including the principle of an executive-led system.  In response, 
the Secretary for Constitutional Affairs agreed that apart from the 
principles governing constitutional development, it was also 
necessary to adhere to the basic policies of the State regarding 
Hong Kong in designing the model for the implementation of 
universal suffrage.  The four principles on constitutional 
development set out in the report were reflected in the provisions 
of the Basic Law and the Explanations delivered by Director JI, 
whereas the principle of an executive-led system was realized 
through the various provisions of the Basic Law. 

(b) Some members pointed out that although “one-person-one-vote” 
was commonly adopted in overseas universal suffrage systems, 
there were also examples of one person having more than one vote.  
Members considered that our universal suffrage system could be 
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implemented either on a “one-person-one-vote” or 
“one-person-multiple-votes” basis as long as it was in accordance 
with the provisions of the Basic Law and the principle of universal 
and equal suffrage. 

(c) On the idea of first exploring the model for selecting the Chief 
Executive by universal suffrage, a member put forward a further 
justification in support of the proposal, i.e. a Chief Executive 
elected by universal suffrage would be conducive to realizing the 
principle of an executive-led system. 

(d) As the report had already mentioned the need to ensure that the 
interests of different sectors would be met when moving towards 
the formation of the Legislative Council by universal suffrage, a 
member considered it unnecessary to mention in the report that 
“some members had suggested that consideration should be given 
to safeguard the interests of the industrial and business sectors”. 

(e) Members had mixed views on the evolution of the functional 
constituencies and their role in the Legislative Council.  A 
member opined that the paper should be revised to better reflect 
members’ views. 

(f) A member opined that apart from setting out the preliminary 
discussions of members on the transitional arrangements leading to 
the formation of the Legislative Council by universal suffrage, the 
report should also refer to the ultimate models for forming the 
Legislative Council by universal suffrage that had been discussed 
before, including the abolition of all functional constituency seats.  
As regards the option to allow members of functional 
constituencies to nominate candidates for election by universal 
suffrage, some members considered it acceptable as a transitional 
arrangement, whereas others considered it a possible model for 
universal suffrage ultimately.   

7. Members agreed that the report should be revised in the light of the 
above views. 
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8. In addition, members raised some other related views: 

(a) A member enquired about the relationship between the principle of 
“facilitating the development of the capitalist economy” and 
universal suffrage.  The Secretary for Constitutional Affairs 
explained that both the Sino-British Joint Declaration and the 
Basic Law had stipulated that the previous capitalist system of 
Hong Kong should remain unchanged.  This principle was also 
reflected in the Explanation delivered by Director JI.  It was 
therefore necessary to adhere to this important principle in 
designing the electoral system. 

(b) A member considered that the principles of “balanced 
participation” and “electing all members of Legislative Council by 
universal suffrage” might be contradictory to each other, and that a 
bicameral system might not be able to resolve this contradiction.  
He suggested the Government to seek legal advice on whether a 
bicameral system was consistent with the Basic Law.  The 
Secretary for Constitutional Affairs responded that it was difficult 
to seek any legal opinion at this stage when there was no specific 
proposal for a bicameral system.  However, irrespective of the 
model to be adopted in the future, the ultimate aim of forming the 
Legislative Council by universal suffrage as stipulated in the Basic 
Law should remain unchanged. 

(c) While agreeing that the model for selecting the Chief Executive by 
universal suffrage should be discussed first, a member opined that 
whether the selection of the Chief Executive by universal suffrage 
should take place first was a matter to be further explored.  The 
Chairman agreed that the Committee could further discuss whether 
to first implement universal suffrage for the election of the Chief 
Executive. 

(d) A member remarked that the Committee had not discussed the 
timetable for universal suffrage.  The Chairman responded that 
both the Central Government and the SAR Government fully 
understood the aspirations of the public for universal suffrage and 
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were committed to attaining the ultimate aim of universal suffrage 
prescribed in the Basic Law.  The progress of constitutional 
development hinged on whether a broad consensus could be 
reached among the Central Government, the SAR Government, the 
Legislative Council and the different sectors of Hong Kong 
community.  The timetable for universal suffrage should be 
discussed after the roadmap was developed.  Once a consensus on 
the design of the universal suffrage system was reached by the 
community, the roadmap and timetable for universal suffrage 
could be worked out. 

(e) On the process of taking forward the election of the Chief 
Executive and the Legislative Council by universal suffrage, a 
member considered that the composition of the nominating 
committee was the most controversial issue in the design of the 
universal suffrage system for selecting the Chief Executive, the 
Committee should devote at least one meeting to discussing this 
issue. 

(f) A member opined that the Government should attach importance 
to the grooming of political talent in the face of the 
implementation of universal suffrage for the election of the Chief 
Executive and the formation of the Legislative Council.  Another 
member took the view that the Government should consider using 
District Councils as a platform for grooming political talent in the 
context of the review on the role, functions and composition of 
District Councils.  In addition, a member suggested to review the 
practice of allowing members of the Legislative Council to take up 
seats at District Councils concurrently.  

9. The Chairman made the following comments: 

(a) Members generally agreed to the report prepared by the 
Government on the conclusions on discussions on the concepts and 
principles relating to universal suffrage.  The Government would 
revise the report in the light of the comments raised by members 
and distribute the finalised report to members for retention.  He 
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encouraged members to continue to put forward their views by 
post or email outside the meetings.  Upon receipt of the written 
submissions, the Secretariat would arrange circulation to other 
members and uploading to the Commission’s website to facilitate 
exchange of views among members. 

(b) The conclusions on discussions on the concepts and principles 
relating to universal suffrage would form the basis for the 
Committee to discuss in the second half of 2006 the possible 
models for selecting the Chief Executive and forming the 
Legislative Council by universal suffrage.  Members might first 
discuss at the next meeting the models for selecting the Chief 
Executive by universal suffrage, including the composition and 
operation of the nominating committee, to be followed by 
examining models for forming the Legislative Council by 
universal suffrage. 

(c) It was expected that the Committee would conclude its discussion 
on the possible models for selecting the Chief Executive and 
forming the Legislative Council by universal suffrage by early 
2007. 

(d) The Secretariat would organize a workshop on 27 June 2006 for 
members to express their views on the consultation document on 
“Review on the Role, Functions and Composition of District 
Councils”.  

10. The attendance list is attached. 

 

Secretariat to the Commission on Strategic Development 
July 2006 
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